Faculty Senate Meeting 

Minutes

May 1, 2009

1:30 pm

Members Present: Kenneth Barber, Gerry Beller, Carla Blankenbuehler, Sean Collins, Becky Francis, Rob Harris, Mary Horn, Tom Kiddie, Phoebe Levine, Jeff Pietruszynski, W.H. Porterfield, Aaron Settle, Jim Spencer (invited report), Chuck Smith, Carolyn Sturgeon, Brent Thomas.
Ex-Officio: Drs. Charles Byers, Gregory Epps.

Parliamentarian: Jack Magan.

Absent: Dr. Hazo Carter (attending HEPC meeting) 
1. The meeting was called to order at 1:35 pm.

2. Members did not review the April 3rd 2009 Senate Meeting minutes.
3. Approval of the agenda. New Business items were added and approved.



4. Reports:

a. Educational Policies Committee; Dr. Paula McCoy: Dr. McCoy, the EPC Chair, presented the senate with the end of the Year End Report, which she summarized as having included 185 reviewed proposals that would be included in Fall 2009 course catalogue, or in a small number of cases, for inclusion next March. The report was motioned for acceptance and the motion passed by vote: The Faculty Senate accepts the 2008-2009 Year End EPC Report as submitted by Dr. McCoy. 



b. Promotion and Tenure Committee Report; Dr. Jim Spencer: Dr. Spencer informed the senate that the completed report had been submitted to the College Deans and Chairs, and to Dr. Byers office for approval and has been sent on to Dr. Carter’s office, where any final decisions are still pending. The motion to accept the May 2009 PTC report was passed by Senate vote.








c. Faculty Personnel Committee Report. Dr. Oleg Sviderskiy presented the committee report to the senate and noted that it contained several actionable recommendations, including filling the committee with a 5th member, change the bylaws to scheduled the FPC report for the May Senate meetings; as well as a proposed motion for the senate to establish an electronic evaluation system for students to evaluate WVSU faculty at the earliest possible date. Dr. Sviderskiy answered questions about low student response rates in such systems, and confirmed that a new, larger, dedicated software system for faculty evaluation is required in order to handle an all electronic evaluation system for all of WVSU. The motion to accept the May 2009 FPC report was passed by Senate vote. 









d. Retention Committee Report: NA
e. Questions and Responses to electronically submitted reports: None 
I. President Carter: Dr. Gregory Epps presented Dr. Carter’s Report to the Senate while he is at an HEPC meeting. Dr. Epps discussed (1) recent efforts to enhance WVSU’s Recruitment and Retention performances, including promotions for the Summer Sessions, the improvements implemented in the Summer Advising program and the proposed development of a Metro Tuition rate for the 2010-2011 academic year which would target potential students in counties adjacent to Kanawha County; (2) an update on the Capital Campaign regarding the hired consultants working on the project; (3) an update on the status of Senate Bill 63, which is in the House Financial Committee. The required bond for the WVSU 10 year Campus Plan needs approval and more funding is required. State Senator Brooks McCabe has met with the House Committee to discuss the WVSU Campus Plan and it’s funding. Dr. Epps discussed other upcoming campus activities, and then responded to a question from Mike Lewis regarding the Metro Tuition plans costs and effects on WVSU, which Dr. Epps said were still being calculated, but with good marketing could be beneficial to WVSU. 







II. Board of Governors Report; Dr. Chuck Smith: Dr. Smith addressed the “3 year Budget Reduction Plan” presented to the BOG by Dr. Epps, standing in for Dr. Carter. The plan details a proposed 4% tuition increase combined with decreased spending and no increase in operating costs for the University. Dr. Smith objected to the lack of specific details in the plan and voted against it. The BOG approved the plan by a 7 to 2 vote. In noting that his term would end after one more BOG meeting, Dr. Smith answered questions about state budget cuts by saying that the only specifics mentioned were that this was still being discussed by the state legislature, but budget cuts were expectable.





III. Advisory Council of Faculty Report; Dr. Sean Collins; Dr. Collins presented the ACF minutes from the April 23, 09 meeting: (1) an HEPC Task Force on Adult Learners proposes targeting nontraditional students who have earned at least 90 college credits for re-enrollment towards a baccalaureate degree. Such attempts have been considered successful in other states; (2) A Post Tenure Review program has been proposed at West Liberty State College (presented to the Senate by Dr. Collins); and the WLSC Faculty Senate there created 2 FS Resolutions (also presented by Dr. Collins); the first resolution did not support the proposal and the second offered support to discuss and refine the annual review process of faculty at WLSC. Some aspects of the WLSC proposal were discussed and this generated considerable response, which was also not in support of such a Post Tenure Review policy, which appears to involve “5 year Self Reports”, student evaluations, and the ability of the administration to revoke tenure. Many comments from WVSU faculty questioned the need of this review (tenure is not a permanent job and is subject to evaluation and dismissal), as well as its fairness and the added burden to faculty and administration workloads. (3) It was noted that the WVU Tech student evaluation of faculty dropped from a 90% response rate with the paper form, to a 20% on-line response rate. (4) Chancellor Nolan noted that faculty raises for the Fall 2009 semester were unlikely under current budgetary restraints. (5) The Great Teachers Seminar needs involvement from faculty at all state institutions. 








The motion to accept an ACF report from Dr. Collins was passed by Senate vote.
IV. Vice President of Academic Affairs Charles Byers: Dr. Byers congratulated the WVSU Faculty Senate for its successes over the past academic year.  Dr. Byers also (1) noted as a reminder that each college will handle Student Orientation and Academic Advising for all of the students attending each college, starting with the upcoming Early Advising Period, as well as through-out the Summer Advising Program, which it is believed will enhance retention of students in each college; (2) The Academic Learning Task Force is meeting to discuss the likely date that the new WV state Math and English standards for college entrance will be implemented; (3) Library books can be disposed of as the university sees fit and are not burdened by any specific restriction for or against re-distribution; (4) Student Athletes will be able to register for courses as soon as they are admitted into the University, allowing them to handle balancing course schedules and athletics without any scheduling conflicts; (5) an open discussion meeting with Dr. Byers is scheduled for May 5th at noon in Hamblin Hall.   It was also noted that Dr. Byers has received a HSTS Award for 2008-2009. During discussion, Dr. Byers agreed with Mike Lewis that moving the Admissions Office into the VPAA office was a needed change, which that Dr. Byers and Bryce Casto are currently working towards.
5. Comments from the Chair. Dr. Aaron Settle reminded the Senate that critical elections for the Executive Committee, BOG, ACF, and Standing Committee representatives, as well as College elections for Committee representatives must be held either before the General Faculty meeting in some cases, or during the meeting.
a. Election of Executive Committee for 2009-2010. Dr. Settle accepted a motion to post pone this election and hold an election before the General Faculty Meeting on May 15, 2009. The motion to hold the Executive Committee election on 5/15/09 was accepted and passed by senate vote.


6. Old Business: 










New Senators- Dr. Rob Harris of the College of NSM and Dr. Raphael Mutepa from the Department of Social Work were introduced as new Faculty Senators.



7. New Business: 










A. Safety Committee; Dr. Tom Guetzloff: Dr. Guetzloff discussed the need to create an important new Standing Committee which will address issues of campus safety that affect faculty performance and safety. The new committee requires a mandate for creating its functions and its structure in terms of membership criteria, as well as an initial “staggering” of terms that will avoid large scale membership turnover due to expiration of multiple members at the start of Fall Semesters. The Safety Committee members should have 3-year terms, except at its initial inception, again as the makeup of the committee should be structured to eliminate a “turn over of membership” issue that arises if all or many terms expire simultaneously. This will also allow the Safety Committee to begin each Fall semester with an early initial meeting date, enabling the committee members to begin their important work immediately, without missing a significant portion of the semester. Also, Dr. Guetzloff proposed placing within the scope of the Safety Committee issues of on campus Shelter in Place protocols and concerns; general health concerns such as responses and needs associated with “swine flu” and other potential contagious outbreaks; as well as campus crime issues.






A motion was made to send this proposal regarding a new Safety Committee first to the Constitution, Bylaws and Handbook Committee for their review and a report in response. This motion was seconded and passed by vote: The Constitution, Bylaws and Handbook Committee shall consider a proposal for a new Standing Committee, the Safety Committee. The questions of membership and term of service to the Safety Committee should be addressed, including a set of staggered, individual 3-year terms arranged to avoid large scale loss of membership due to term expirations coinciding on the same semester. The scope of the committee should be expanded to include a focus on the Shelter in Place program, General Health issues such as flu outbreaks, prevention and responses, and campus crime issues.















B. A Resolution from the WVSU General Faculty regarding the ongoing Bayer Safety issue will be presented by Dr. Gerry Beller at the May 15, 2009 WVSU General Faculty meeting. 





















C. General Faculty Meeting Elections: a final reminder that we need a strong faculty turnout for the May 15th General Faculty meeting so that the elections of a BOG and an ACF representative; and several elections for At-Large members of various Standing Committees. Attendance must be encouraged.







8. Final Comments: Dr. Byers addressed some faculty concerns regarding Bayer and WVSU, and encouraged continued discussion and debate about the Bayer Safety issue; he also asked that the issue of committee start times for the Fall semester be addressed- if the Environment Safety and Parking Committee does not replace membership vacancies until the August General Faculty meeting, an important committee is not able to meet until some date in September. This could be avoided by holding Standing Committee elections in May at the end of the Spring Semester.







9. Meeting Adjournment:                                                                   

Being no further business for the Senate, the motion to adjourn was made, seconded, and carried by vote. The meeting was adjourned at 4:10 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Kenneth E. Barber 

Secretary of Faculty Senate

kbarber2@wvstateu.edu
766 4173
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